MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

In 2013, Nicaragua made a moderate advancement in efforts to eliminate the worst forms of child labor. The Government expanded its Program Love to include children from birth to age 6 and, with support from the World Food Program, initiated a national school meal program that targeted 1 million children. The Government also closed La Chureca garbage dump in Managua and created jobs, housing, and a school for the more than 250 families that depended on it for their subsistence. With funding from UNICEF, immigration officials received training on how to identify victims of child trafficking, and social service officials received training on victim care. The Government also ratified the ILO Convention on Domestic Workers. Despite these efforts, children in Nicaragua continue to engage in child labor in agriculture and in the worst forms of child labor in commercial sexual exploitation. The Government's enforcement of labor laws is inadequate, and plans to combat child labor and protect children have not been fully implemented. In addition,



Figure 1. Working Children by Sector, Ages 5-14

Agriculture

Services 19.2%

> Industry 10.1%

Government programs are insufficient to reach the numbers of children engaged in the worst forms of child labor.

# I. PREVALENCE AND SECTORAL DISTRIBUTION OF CHILD LABOR

Children in Nicaragua are engaged in child labor in agriculture and in the worst forms of child labor in commercial sexual exploitation.(1-4) Table 1 provides key indicators on children's work and education in Nicaragua.

#### Table 1. Statistics on Children's Work and Education

Children	Age	Percent
Working (% and population)	5-14 yrs.	8.4 (109,380)
Attending School (%)	5-14 yrs.	84.9
Combining Work and School (%)	5-14 yrs.	7.0
Primary Completion Rate (%)		80.4

Source for primary completion rate: Data from 2010, published by UNESCO Institute for Statistics, 2014.(5)

Source for all other data: Understanding Children's Work Project's analysis of statistics from Encuesta Nacional de Hogares sobre Medición de Nivel de Vida Survey, 2005.(6)

Based on a review of available information, Table 2 provides an overview of children's work by sector and activity.

Table 2. Overview of Children's work by Sector and Activity		
Sector/Industry	Activity	
Agriculture	Harvesting coffee, the bananas, the tobacco, the frican palm, the and oranges (3, 7-12)	
	Harvesting sugarcane*† (9, 13)	
	Livestock breeding,† cattle raising*† (7, 9, 10)	
	Production of beef products*† and dairy products*† (7, 10)	
	Collecting shellfish† (9-11)	

## Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity

**MODERATE ADVANCEMENT** 

## Table 2. Overview of Children's Work by Sector and Activity (cont)

Sector/Industry	Activity
Industry	Construction, activities unknown (9)
	Quarrying of pumice,† gypsum,*† and limestone*† (9-11)
	Production of gravel† (14-16)
	Gold mining† (9-11)
	Domestic service (4, 7, 9, 11, 17)
	Work in transportation† (3, 9)
Services	Street vending,† street performing† (3, 4, 7, 11, 18-20)
	Garbage scavenging† (3, 4, 19, 21)
	Work as couriers (4, 7)
Categorical Worst Forms of Child Labor‡	Commercial sexual exploitation sometimes as a result of human trafficking (2, 4, 7, 11, 22)
	Domestic service as a result of human trafficking (2)
	Used in the production of pornography* (23)

\* Evidence of this activity is limited and/or the extent of the problem is unknown.

† Determined by national law or regulation as hazardous and, as such, relevant to Article 3(d) of ILO C. 182.

‡ Child labor understood as the worst forms of child labor per se under Article 3(a) – (c) of ILO C. 182.

In Nicaragua, children are subjected to commercial sexual exploitation in Managua, Granada, the Atlantic Coast and San Juan del Sur.(2, 24) It has been reported that children in Nicaragua who lack identification documents, sometimes because of a lack of birth registration, are at an increased risk of trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation.(9) It is estimated that 20% of children born in Nicaragua lack birth certificates.(25)

Data on child labor were collected in 2010 for the National Survey on Child and Adolescent Labor to better understand the country's current child labor situation.(26) However, research has not found this data published.(11) During the reporting period, the Government's National Institute of Development Information reported that a new study found that approximately 320,000 children were engaged in child labor, with nearly 80 percent working without pay.(3) However, research could not determine whether this study has been made publicly available. Separately, the ILO completed a national survey that reported that 238,000 children between the ages of 5 and 17 were engaged in child labor, with approximately 80 percent of them engaged in hazardous activities and 36 percent below the age of 14.(3, 4)

While education is free and compulsory in Nicaragua, costs associated with school supplies and transportation make it difficult for some children, in particular those from poorer backgrounds and rural areas, to attend. (20, 27) Some sources indicate that secondary schools have not received adequate assistance and that secondary school attendance remains low, increasing the risk of older children's engagement in exploitative work. (17, 24)

# II. LEGAL FRAMEWORK ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Nicaragua has ratified all key international conventions concerning child labor (Table 3).

#### Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor

	Convention	Ratification
TT AND	ILO C. 138, Minimum Age	1
<b>NILOFA</b>	ILO C. 182, Worst Forms of Child Labor	$\checkmark$
	UN CRC	1
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on Armed Conflict	1
	UN CRC Optional Protocol on the Sale of Children, Child Prostitution and Child Pornography	1

**MODERATE ADVANCEMENT** 

#### Table 3. Ratification of International Conventions on Child Labor (cont)



In 2013, Nicaragua ratified ILO C. 189 Concerning Decent Work for Domestic Workers.(28) The Government also ratified the ILO's Maritime Labor Convention, which is scheduled to enter into force in December 2014.(29) This Convention calls for a safe workplace and fair terms of employment for seafarers, and includes prohibitions on forced labor and child labor.(30)

The Government has established relevant laws and regulations related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 4).

#### Table 4. Laws and Regulations Related to Child Labor

Standard	Yes/No	Age	Related Legislation
Minimum Age for Work	Yes	14	Labor Code; Childhood and Adolescence Code (31, 32)
Minimum Age for Hazardous Work	Yes	18	Labor Code; Childhood and Adolescence Code; Ministry of Labor Accord No. JCHG-08-06-10 (31-33)
List of Hazardous Occupations Prohibited for Children	Yes		Ministry of Labor Accord No. JCHG-08-06-10 (33)
Prohibition of Forced Labor	Yes		Constitution (34)
Prohibition of Child Trafficking	Yes		Penal Code; Childhood and Adolescence Code (32, 35)
Prohibition of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children	Yes		Penal Code; Childhood and Adolescence Code (32, 35)
Prohibition of Using Children in Illicit Activities	Yes		Penal Code; Childhood and Adolescence Code (32, 35)
Minimum Age for Compulsory Military Recruitment	N/A*		
Minimum Age for Voluntary Military Service	Yes	18	
Compulsory Education Age	Yes	15	Constitution; Childhood and Adolescence Code (32, 34)
Free Public Education	Yes		Constitution; Childhood and Adolescence Code (32, 34)

\* No conscription or no standing military.

## **III. ENFORCEMENT OF LAWS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR**

The Government has established institutional mechanisms for the enforcement of laws and regulations on child labor, including its worst forms (Table 5).

#### Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement

Organization/Agency	Role
Ministry of Labor (MITRAB)	Enforce labor laws that include provisions on child and hazardous labor. Set child labor policy priorities.(4, 36, 37)
MITRAB General Labor Inspectorate	Conduct labor inspections, including those on child labor through its Child Labor Inspections Unit. Conduct training on child labor issues and inspections, and coordinate with other agencies, both public and private.(7, 11, 36, 38, 39)
National Coalition against Trafficking in Persons (NCATIP)	Combat trafficking in persons, including children, and build capacities, prosecute violations, and protect and rehabilitate victims. Overseen by Ministry of Governance and consists of government ministries and agencies, civil society organizations, and international NGOs.(4, 25, 40) Coordinate Nicaragua's participation in the Central American Regional Coalition against Trafficking in Persons.(25)

Organization/Agency	Role
Nicaraguan National Police (NNP)	Investigate cases of child labor and human trafficking through the following agencies: the Police Intelligence Unit, which detects crimes; the Special Crimes Unit, which investigates crimes; and 54 Women's Commissions, which work in prevention and protection.(4, 11, 36) Maintain a hotline for receiving reports on the welfare of children, including those in danger of exploitation.(4, 11, 36)
Prosecutor General's Office	Prosecute cases of child trafficking, commercial sexual exploitation, and the use of children in illicit activities. Contains two national-level and 35 department-level prosecutors that prosecute these and other crimes.(4, 11, 36)
Human Rights Attorney for Children	Assist in the enforcement of laws relating to child labor and hazardous child labor.(4, 11)
National Social Welfare System	Ensure that government institutions protect the rights of children and adolescents.(37)
Ministry of the Family, Adolescence, and Childhood (MIFAN)	Maintain a hotline that receives reports on human trafficking and commercial sexual exploitation.(4, 7) Assist in providing officials with training on child labor violations.(25)

## Table 5. Agencies Responsible for Child Labor Law Enforcement (cont)

Law enforcement agencies in Nicaragua took actions to combat child labor, including its worst forms.

#### Labor Law Enforcement

In 2013, The Ministry of Labor (MITRAB) employed 90 labor inspectors whose responsibilities included investigating child labor violations. (4) From January to October 2013, MITRAB reported conducting a total of 2,496 labor inspections in workplaces considered hazardous. Through these inspections, MITRAB reported that 1,854 children were working in violation of the law. (4) Information on how many of these children were removed from work, or on the level of governmental assistance received thereafter, is not publicly available. In addition, no information on fines associated with these violations was publicly available. (4) Due to the scope and severity of child labor in the country, the number of inspections conducted is not considered sufficient. Government officials and child labor experts have reported that child labor inspections throughout the country, and those in agricultural areas in particular, are limited due to resource and personnel constraints. (4, 11) Moreover, although labor inspectors have the authority to enter private homes to monitor the working conditions of child domestic workers, research found no information on this type of inspection. (41)

#### Criminal Law Enforcement

In 2013, the Government reported that the Prosecutor General's Office investigated 29 suspected cases of trafficking in persons, and prosecuted 26 of them. Of these, there were 12 convictions that involved 30 victims, 18 of which were under the age of 18.(25) Nine of these convictions included children who were trafficked for commercial sexual exploitation. A separate conviction involved a child victim of trafficking for labor exploitation.(25) With funding from UNICEF, the Ministry of the Family, Adolescence, and Childhood (MIFAN) trained 25 border officials on how to identify victims of trafficking, and another 340 officials from a range of other agencies on victim care. In addition, 855 officials from the Nicaraguan National Police (NNP) received training on how to identify victims of commercial sexual exploitation from the Nicaraguan Tourism Institute.(25) However, it has been reported that the NNP has insufficient resources, including a lack of personnel, equipment, vehicles, and funding, to carry out trafficking investigations.(25)

# IV. COORDINATION OF GOVERNMENT EFFORTS ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

The Government has established mechanisms to coordinate its efforts to address child labor, including its worst forms (Table 6).

#### Table 6. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Commission for the Progressive Eradication of Child Labor and the Protection of the Adolescent Worker (CNEPTI)	Set priorities on child labor policy within the Ministry of Labor.(42) Consists of government agencies and NGOs that address child labor issues through awareness-raising strategies and direct action programs.(39, 42) Receives revenues from fines issued for child labor violations for raising awareness and protecting minors.(43)

Coordinating Body	Role & Description
National Commission Against Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children and Adolescents	Coordinate efforts to address the commercial sexual exploitation of children and adolescents. Part of CNEPTI.(44)
Ministry of the Family, Childhood and Adolescence (MIFAN)	Maintain a guide to attend to victims of commercial sexual exploitation and trafficking, and help coordinate between agencies responsible for their care.(24, 45)

#### Table 6. Mechanisms to Coordinate Government Efforts on Child Labor (cont)

In 2013, it was reported that the Government did not have formal procedures for identifying trafficking victims among high-risk populations, including children in commercial sexual exploitation. Of those identified, all were transferred to NGO shelters in Managua, since the government did not have adequate facilities.(2) International organizations and NGOs provide most of the assistance to trafficking victims.(11, 36, 46) MIFAN appears to be responsible only for the care of child trafficking victims under the age of 13, and the extent of its coordinating role is unclear.(24)

The National Commission for the Progressive Eradication of Child Labor and the Protection of the Adolescent Worker (CNEPTI) has been charged with implementing a ten-year plan on child labor (2007-2016).(4, 7) However, it has been reported that CNEPTI's leadership has convened only once, in conjunction with the 2010 launch of the Roadmap for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor.(47) It is unclear whether CNEPTI remains the primary entity responsible for coordinating overall efforts to address child labor. NGOs and child labor experts have questioned CNEPTI's efficacy, since it lacks sufficient resources to enforce its mandate.(4, 11, 48-51)

# **V. GOVERNMENT POLICIES ON THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR**

The Government of Nicaragua has established policies related to child labor, including its worst forms (Table 7).

Policy	Description
Roadmap for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor	Sets the goal of eliminating the worst forms of child labor by 2015. CNEPTI is charged with implementing a 10-year action plan toward this end.(11, 36, 49, 52, 53)
Strategic Plan for the Prevention and Elimination of Child Labor and the Protection of Young Workers (PEPETI) (2007–16)	Seeks to reintegrate child laborers and young workers into the school system and increase school enrollment.(24)
National Human Development Plan (2012-2016)	Incorporates policies to eradicate child labor into poverty reduction, social care, education, and livelihood strategies.(4, 11, 36, 54, 55)
Panama Declaration (2012)	Establishes commitments among Central American countries, Belize, and the Dominican Republic to country-based actions to eradicate the worst forms of child labor. MITRAB highlighted good practices and lessons learned from its child labor programs in coffee plantations and stone quarries.(56-61)
National Plan of Youth Employment (2012-2016)	Seeks to eliminate child labor and protect the rights of working adolescents. Established by the National Commission of Youth Employment.(62, 63)
Coffee Harvest Plan	Aims to develop a comprehensive approach to assist children whose parents work in the coffee harvest and to improve educational opportunities for children on coffee plantations; focuses on eliminating hazardous child labor in the coffee sector in the Department of Jinotega. Developed by the Government in collaboration with the private sector and civil society.(4, 11, 17, 63-66)
Plan of Integrated Attention	Prioritizes assistance for children and adolescents who work in stone quarries, mines, and in African palm cultivation. Involves coordination among several national ministries and local municipalities in order to: determine the extent of child labor; create an action plan to uphold the rights of working children and adolescents to education, recreation, and healthcare; and promote better livelihoods for their families.(37, 62, 63)
Policy on Special Protection for Children and Adolescents	Provides special protections for victims of commercial sexual exploitation and trafficking in persons.(45)

#### Table 7. Policies Related to Child Labor

### Table 7. Policies Related to Child Labor (cont)

Policy	Description
Plan to Support the Prevention and Elimination of Human Trafficking and Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children and Adolescents	Addresses human trafficking and the commercial sexual exploitation of children and adolescents as a member of the Central American Parliament Commission on Women, Children, Youth, and Family.(45)
National Coalition against Trafficking in Persons (NCATIP) Strategic Plan	Addresses human trafficking through directives shared by public and private actors, both national and international for 2012-2014. Led by the Ministry of Governance.(55, 67)

While the Government's Roadmap for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labor sets the goal of eliminating the worst forms of child labor by 2015, research has not found a comprehensive action plan for its full implementation.(50, 52, 55)

In June 2013, a National Forum was held to prioritize the eradication of child labor and the right to education. The forum, called "The Right to Education: the Route toward the Eradication of Child Labor", was organized jointly by the Government and civil society organizations.(4, 68) In October 2013, the Government reiterated its commitment to eradicate the worst forms of child labor. Under the banner "Toward Sustainable Human Development in the Fight to Eradicate Child Labor," the Government convened MIFAN, MITRAB, the Ministry of Education, the Council of Private Enterprise, and the labor sector to discuss actions to reduce child labor.(4, 69) In November, the Government participated in the XVIII Inter-American Conference of Ministers of Labor to foster continued dialogue and cooperation on labor issues throughout the Americas. The joint declaration of the Conference promotes social dialogue to address child labor and reaffirms country participants' commitment to work with civil society organizations to advance efforts toward the eradication of child labor.(70)

# VI. SOCIAL PROGRAMS TO ADDRESS THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

In 2013, the Government of Nicaragua funded and participated in programs that include the goal of eliminating or preventing child labor, including its worst forms (Table 8).

Program	Description
Program Love‡ (Programa Amor)	MIFAN program that targets 25,000 street children, primarily in Managua, who are involved in street vending and garbage scavenging, among other forms of child labor. Aims to provide education for children and vocational training for parents.(4, 11, 37, 71-75) Overseen by Nicaragua's First Lady in coordination with the Ministries of Government, Family, Health, Education, and Labor. In April 2013, program was extended to include "Program Love for the Smallest Ones," an initiative reported to receive an \$850,000 grant from the Taiwanese Embassy in Nicaragua to build Centers for Child Development.(4, 76) In October 2013, reports indicated that booklets listing best practices on preventing child labor were distributed in one Managua neighborhood.(4)
First, I Learn (Primero, Aprendo)	Promotes the eradication of child labor through access to quality education, in support of Nicaragua's Roadmap to Eliminate Child Labor. Regional project originally funded by USDOL and subsequently supported by the European Union.(77, 78)
Educational Bridges (Puentes Educativos)‡	MITRAB and Ministry of Education public-private partnership that provides education to children of coffee workers to prevent child labor during coffee harvests. Expanded during 2011-2012 harvest to include additional 60 facilitators and improvements at 40 coffee farms.(50) In 2013, program has continued to expand to secure commitments from additional coffee farms to eliminate child labor in coffee production.(79, 80)
La Chureca Project	\$50 million, Government of Spain-funded project to close the Chureca garbage dump in Managua and open a recycling plant in its place. Accomplishments included the creation of a a school, houses, and employment for 258 families who had found their subsistence scavenging in the garbage dump.(81-83)
MIFAN School Meal Program*	MIFAN and World Food Program initiative to provide 1 million children and adolescents with meals at school to help bolster attendance.(84, 85)
MITRAB Entrepreneurial Development Program	MITRAB and ILO program to provide tools and technical equipment to young entrepreneurs of working age to help them develop skills and create their own professional enterprises. In 2013, partnership assisted 72 young entrepreneurs from the Jinotega and Masaya Departments.(86, 87)
Birth Registration Campaign*	Government initiative, in coordination with Save the Children and UNICEF, to promote birth registration campaigns.(25)

Description
\$4.5 million Government of Spain-funded, 4-year project implemented by ILO-IPEC to combat child labor in 19 countries, including Nicaragua.(55)
\$1.3 million Government of Spain-funded, 2-year project implemented by ILO-IPEC that aims to strengthen public policies and government capacity to combat child labor in 19 countries in Latin America, including Nicaragua. Includes the objective of developing information systems on the worst forms of child labor.(55)

#### Table 8. Social Programs to Address Child Labor (cont)

\* The impact of this program on child labor does not appear to have been studied.

‡ Program is funded by the Government of Nicaragua.

During the reporting period, the Government did not initiate any new poverty reduction programs, and the scope of current social programs does not appear to be sufficient to assist children that are trafficked or engaged in the worst forms of child labor, including commercial sexual exploitation.(4) The Government's birth registration campaigns are not performed nation-wide, and many children lack the documentation needed to access basic services.(47, 88) There have also been reports that Program Love lacks overall effectiveness and requires greater transparency.(4, 7, 11)

# VII. SUGGESTED GOVERNMENT ACTIONS TO ELIMINATE THE WORST FORMS OF CHILD LABOR

Based on the reporting above, suggested actions are identified that would advance the elimination of child labor, including its worst forms, in Nicaragua (Table 9).

Area	Suggested Action	Year(s) Suggested
Enforcement	Conduct inspections of private homes to monitor the working conditions of children and young persons employed as domestic workers, and publicly report on violations.	2011 – 2013
	Dedicate more human and financial resources, such as hiring and retaining more labor inspectors, to the enforcement of child labor laws, in particular in agriculture.	2009 – 2013
	Report fines imposed for child labor violations.	2012 – 2013
Coordination	Convene CNEPTI more frequently and clarify its role in coordinating government efforts to reduce child labor, ensuring that progress toward this goal, including through its action plan, is monitored on a regular basis.	2009 – 2013
	Enhance coordination and information sharing among actors involved in child labor issues and in efforts to identify and refer victims of child trafficking.	2009 – 2013
Government Policies	Finalize and begin implementation of a concrete action plan to reach the objective of eliminating the worst forms of child labor by 2015.	2009 – 2013
Social Programs	Make publicly available the results of the latest national child labor survey.	2013
	Develop strategies and devote resources to improve attendance in secondary education.	2009 – 2013
	Dedicate greater resources to expand services that assist child trafficking victims.	2010 – 2013
	Assess the effectiveness of Program Love in reducing the worst forms of child labor and publicize its results in order to inform future efforts.	2010 – 2013
	Assess the impact of the MIFAN School Meal program on reducing child labor.	2013
	Expand birth registration programs nationwide to ensure that children have access to basic services.	2009 – 2013
Social Programs	Apply good practices and strategies used to eliminate child labor in the coffee sector to other sectors, including awareness-raising efforts and partnerships with business owners to eliminate child labor in their production processes.	2009 – 2013
	Expand programs to address the worst forms of child labor to more sectors in which exploitative child labor exists, such as commercial sexual exploitation.	2009 – 2013

#### Table 9. Suggested Government Actions to Eliminate Child Labor, Including its Worst Forms

### MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Save the Children. Trata de personas con fines de explotación laboral y sus efectos en la niñez. Managua; March 2011.
- U.S. Department of State. "Nicaragua," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2013*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2013; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/</u> countries/2013/215533.htm.
- U.S. Department of State. "Nicaragua," in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2013.* Washington, DC; February 27, 2014; <u>http://www.state.gov/</u> <u>documents/organization/220670.pdf.</u>
- 4. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, January 16, 2014.
- 5. UNESCO Institute for Statistics. Gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary. Total. [accessed February 10, 2014]; <u>http://www.uis.unesco.org/Pages/default.</u> <u>aspx?SPSLanguage=EN</u>. Data provided is the gross intake ratio to the last grade of primary school. This measure is a proxy measure for primary completion. For more information, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 6. UCW. Analysis of Child Economic Activity and School Attendance Statistics from National Household or Child Labor Surveys. Original data from Encuesta Nacional de Hogares sobre Medición de Nivel de Vida, 2005. Analysis received February 13, 2014. Reliable statistical data on the worst forms of child labor are especially difficult to collect given the often hidden or illegal nature of the worst forms. As a result, statistics on children's work in general are reported in this chart, which may or may not include the worst forms of child labor. For more information on sources used, the definition of working children and other indicators used in this report, please see the "Children's Work and Education Statistics: Sources and Definitions" section of this report.
- 7. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, February 10, 2011.
- 8. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, February 2, 2010.
- U.S. Department of State. "Nicaragua," in *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices- 2012*. Washington, DC; April 19, 2013; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/drl/</u> <u>rls/hrrpt/humanrightsreport/index.htm#wrapper</u>.
- 10. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, April 28, 2009.
- 11. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, January 31, 2013.
- Castillo, A, and Tamar Benzaken Koosed. Child Labor Eradication in Nicaragua's Coffee Zones. New York, Business for Social Responsibility; August 2010. <u>http://</u> drcafta.bsr.org/images/partners/NI\_Ramacafe\_English\_2010.pdf.
- Hutchinson, Y-V. Sickly Sweet: Human Rights Conditions for Sugar Cane Workers in Western Nicaragua. León, Nicaragua, La Isla Foundation; 2013. [source on file].
- Government of Nicaragua- Ministerio del Trabajo (CNEPTI). Son incontables sus riesgos y daños: Análisis de la explotación económica infantil y los trabajos peligrosos. Managua, Ministry of Labor and Save the Children Norway; 2007.
- ILO-IPEC. Podrían ampliar lista de peores formas de trabajo infantil. Geneva; 2006. http://white.oit.org.pe/ipec/alcencuentros/interior.php?notCodigo=1348.
- Government of Nicaragua- Ministerio del Trabajo. Situación del Trabajo Infantil En Nicaragua, Riesgos Y Daños. Managua; 2008.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Nicaragua (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2009; accessed January 17, 2012; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11003:0::NO:::</u>.
- Pérez Rivera, A. "Más de mil niños trabajan en semáforos." La Prensa, Managua, January 6, 2011; Nacionales. <u>http://www.laprensa.com.ni/2011/01/06/</u> nacionales/48184-mas-mil-ninos-semaforos.
- La Prensa TV. El trabajo infantil en Nicaragua [video]. Managua: La Prensa TV; September 27, 2012, 50 sec., <u>http://www.laprensa.com.ni/2012/09/27/la-prensa-en-video/117748-infantil-nicaragua</u>.
- López Ocampo, I. "Trabajo infantil: no es jugando." labrujula.com.ni [previously online] June 10, 2012 [cited February 6, 2013]; <u>http://www.labrujula.com.ni/ noticia/284</u>.
- Retamal, H. Child Labor rises in Central America, NBC News, [online] September 25, 2012 [cited <u>http://photoblog.nbcnews.com/</u> <u>news/2012/09/25/14102040-child-labor-rises-in-central-america?lite.</u>
- ILO-IPEC. Guía para la detección y atención de Niñas, Niños y Adolescentes víctimas de explotación sexual comercial en Nicaragua. Geneva; 2009. <u>www.ilo.org/</u> ipecinfo/product/download.do?...Similar.

- 23. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, February 15, 2012.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Nicaragua (ratification: 2000) Published: 2012; accessed November 6, 2012; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/</u> en/f?p=1000:11003:0::NO:::.
- 25. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, February 25, 2014.
- American Institutes for Research. ENTERATE: Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education in Nicaragua. Technical Progress Report. Washington, DC; September 2011.
- Alvarez M., R. "Niñez rural es la más vulnerable." La Prensa, Managua, January 14, 2013. <u>http://www.laprensa.com.ni/2013/01/14/ambito/130669-ninezrural-mas-vulnerable</u>.
- ILO. Ratifications of C189 Domestic Workers Convention, 2011 (No. 189), [online] [cited June 16, 2014]; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000</u> :11300:0::NO:11300:P11300\_INSTRUMENT\_ID:2551460.
- International Labour Organization. Nicaragua MLC country profile, [online] [cited January 17, 2014]; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:800</u> 21:0::NO:80021:P80021\_COUNTRY\_ID:102780.
- International Labour Organization. Maritime Labour Convention, 2006, International Labour Organization, [online] [cited January 07, 2014]; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f:p=NORMLEXPUB:12100:0::NO:12100</u> :P12100 INSTRUMENT ID:312331:NO.
- 31. Government of Nicaragua- Ministerio del Trabajo. "Código del Trabajo," in Trabajo en Ley: Compilación de normas laborales de la República de Nicaragua a septiembre del 2009. Managua: Ministerio del Trabajo; 2009; <u>http://www. construccion.com.ni/files/ley/1204139277\_Codigo%20del%20</u> <u>Trabajo%20de%20Nicaragua.pdf</u>.
- Government of Nicaragua. Código de la Niñez y la Adolescencia, No. 287, enacted May 1998. http://white.oit.org.pe/ipec/documentos/codigo\_de\_la\_ ninez\_y\_la\_adolescencia\_nicaragua.doc.
- 33. Government of Nicaragua. Acuerdo Ministerial núm. JCHG-08-06-10 sobre prohibición de trabajos peligrosos para personas adolescentes y listado de trabajos peligrosos, enacted June 23, 2010. <u>http://www.mitrab.gob.ni/documentos/</u> acuerdos/ACUERDO%20MINISTERIAL%20JCHG-08-06-10.pdf/ view.
- Government of Nicaragua. Constitución Política de la República de Nicanagua, enacted 1987, with 1995, 2002 and 2005 reforms. <u>http://pdba.georgetown.edu/Constitutions/Nica/nica05.html</u>.
- Government of Nicaragua. Código Penal de la República de Nicaragua, No. 641, enacted May 6, 2008.
- 36. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, January 19, 2012.
- Government of Nicaragua. Written communication. Submitted in response to U.S. Department of Labor Solicitation (December 19, 2011) for Information on Child Labor and Forced Labor. Managua; 2012.
- Government of Nicaragua. Acuerdo Ministerial núm. JCHG-008-05-07 sobre el cumplimiento de la ley 474 ley de reforma al título VI, libro primero del código del trabajo, enacted 2007. <u>http://www.leylaboral.com/</u> ImprimeDocumentoCompleto.aspx?tipo=t&bd=26&item=15183.
- 39. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, January 16, 2009.
- 40. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, February 13, 2013.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Nicaragua (ratification: 2000) Published: 2012; accessed November 12, 2012; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/ en/f?p=1000:11003:0::NO:::</u>.
- 42. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, May 20, 2010.
- Government of Nicaragua. Ley núm. 474 por la que se dicta la Ley de reforma al Título VI, Libro Primero del Código de Trabajo, enacted October 21, 2003. <u>http://</u> www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/natlex\_browse.details?p\_lang=en&p\_isn=67286.
- 44. ILO. Programa de Trabajo Decente: Nicaragua (2008-2011). Geneva; September 2008. http://portal.oit.or.cr/dmdocuments/PNTDNI.pdf.
- 45. ILO-IPEC. "Stop the Exploitation" ("Alto a la explotación") Contribution to the Prevention and Elimination of Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in Central America, Panama and the Dominican Republic. Technical Progress Report. Geneva; April 30, 2009. Report No. RLA/02/P51-05/52/USA.

#### **MODERATE ADVANCEMENT**

- U.S. Department of State. "Nicaragua," in *Trafficking in Persons Report-2012*. Washington, DC; June 19, 2012; <u>http://www.state.gov/j/tip/rls/tiprpt/2012/192368.htm</u>.
- 47. U.S. Embassy- Managua official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. October 19, 2010.
- 48. U.S. Embassy official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. May 18, 2012.
- American Institutes for Research. ENTERATE: Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education in Nicaragua. Technical Progress Report. Washington, DC; April 2011.
- American Institutes for Research. ENTERATE: Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education in Nicaragua. Final Technical Progress Report. Washington, DC; November 2011.
- American Institutes for Research. ENTERATE: Combating the Worst Forms of Child Labor through Education in Nicaragua. Technical Progress Report. Washington, DC; September 2010.
- 52. ILO. Nicaragua firma un acta de acuerdo tripartito para la erradicación del trabajo infantil [previous] online] December 6, 2010 [cited January 19, 2012]; <u>http://</u> dwt.oit.or.cr/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=560:n icaragua-firma-un-acta-de-acuerdo-tripartito-para-la-erradicacion-deltrabajo-infantil&catid=113:trabajo-infantil&Itemid=1 [source on file].
- 53. Government of Nicaragua. Hoja de Ruta para hacer de Nicaragua un país libre de trabajo infantil y sus peores formas: Documento estratégico. Managua; 2010. <u>http://</u> www.ilo.org/ipecinfo/product/viewProduct.do?productId=14796.
- Government of Nicaragua and IMF. Nicaragua: Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper-Progress Report on National Human Development Plan as of 2010. Washington, DC; November 2011. <u>http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/scr/2011/</u> <u>cr11323.pdf</u>.
- 55. ILO-IPEC Geneva official. E-mail communication to USDOL official. April 4, 2014.
- 56. Government of Panama. "Relatoria," in Ministry of Labor (MITRADEL), editor. Encuentro de Ministros y Ministras de Trabajo sobre "Experiencias exitosas y buenas prácticas para la prevención y erradicación del trabajo infantil en Centro América, Belice, Panamá y República Dominicana" 2012; Panama; <u>http://www. mitradel.gob.pa/portal/page/portal/PGMITRADEL/Asuntos\_Laborales/ RELATORIA.</u>
- 57. AFP. "CA se compromete a erradicar el trabajo infantil." La Prensa, Managua, August 8, 2012; Ámbitos. <u>http://www.laprensa.com.ni/2012/08/08/</u> ambito/111701-ca-se-compromete-a.
- ILO. Declaracion de Compromisos, ILO, [online] August 8, 2012 [cited March 18, 2013]; <u>http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---americas/---ro-lima/--</u>-sro-san\_jose/documents/genericdocument/wcms\_186994.pdf.
- Consejo Nacional de la Empresa Privada. CoNEP Participó en el Encuentro de Ministros y Ministras de Trabajo de la Región para la Erradicación del Trabajo Infantil, [previously online] [cited February 4, 2013]; <u>http://www.conep.org.</u> pa/eventos-y-noticias/294-conep-participo-en-el-encuentro-de-ministrosy-ministras-de-trabajo-de-la-region-para-la-erradicacion-del-trabajoinfantil-.html.
- 60. Government of Panama. Primera Dama inaugura encuentro de Ministros y Ministras de Trabajo de Centroamérica, Belice, República Dominicana y Panamá, [online] August 7, 2012 [cited April 16, 2014]; <u>http://www.presidencia.gob.pa/Primera\_Dama-3728-Primera-Dama-inaugura-encuentro-de-Ministros-y-Ministras-de-Trabajo-de-Centroamerica-Belice-Republica-Dominicana-y-Panama.</u>
- EFE. "Ministros de Centroamérica debatirán sobre trabajo infantil." El Nuevo Diario, Managua, n.d. <u>www.elnuevodiario.com.ni/imprimir.php/259660</u>.
- 62. "Avanza Nicaragua en eliminar trabajo infantil en todo el pais." La Voz del Sandinismo, Managua, November 26, 2012; Actualidad. <u>http://www. lavozdelsandinismo.com/nicaragua/2012-11-26/avanza-nicaragua-eneliminar-trabajo-infantil-en-todo-el-pais/.</u>
- Radio La Primerisima. "Nicaragua comprometida en eliminar trabajo infantil." radiolaprimerisima.com [online] November 24, 2012 [cited February 6, 2013]; www.radiolaprimerisima.com/noticias/131624.
- ILO-IPEC. Sintesis: Diagnostico de situacion del trabajo infantil y sus peores formas en Nicaragua. Geneva; 2009.

- Ministerio de Trabajo y Desarrollo Laboral. Buenas Practicas para Prevenir y Disminuir el Trabajo Infantil en Nicaragua. Managua; 2012. <u>http://www.mitradel.gob.pa/portal/page/portal/PGMITRADEL/Asuntos\_Laborales/ RELATORIA</u>.
- 66. Morales, C. "En haciendas cafetaleras de Jinotega, impulsan plan para erradicar trabajo infantil." El Pueblo Presidente, Managua, January 7, 2009. <u>http://www. elpueblopresidente.com/PODER-CIUDADANO/070109\_cafeplan.</u> <u>html</u>.
- ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Forced Labour Convention, 1930 (No. 29) Nicaragua (ratification: 1934) Published: 2013; accessed December 5, 2013; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/</u> en/f?p=1000:11003:0::NO:::.
- Economia, A. "Nicaragua Prevé Erradicación Progresiva de Trabajo Infantil en 2015." americaeconomia.com [online] June 20, 2013 [cited December 7, 2013]; <u>http://www.americaeconomia.com/politica-sociedad/politica/nicaraguapreve-erradicacion-progresiva-de-trabajo-infantil-en-2015.</u>
- Government of Nicaragua. MIFAN, Firma Convenio para Erradicar Trabajo Infantil, Ministerio de la Familia, Adolescencia y Niñez, [online] [cited January 09 2014]; <u>http://www.mifamilia.gob.ni/?p=1532</u>.
- Ministerio de Trabajo de Colombia. Ministros de Trabajo de América le dicen sí a pacto por la equidad y la inclusión, [online] [cited June 05 2014]; www. mintrabajo.gov.co/noviembre-2013/2584-ministros-de-trabajo-deamerica-le-dicen-si-a-pacto-por-la-equidad-y-la-inclusion.html.
- Ministerio de la Familia Adolescencia y Niñez. Programa Amor, Ministerio de la Familia, Adolescencia y Niñez, [online] [cited January 28, 2014]; <u>http://www.mifamilia.gob.ni/?page\_id=239</u>.
- 72. Cuadra, R. Presentan Programa Amor. El Gobierno de Reconciliación y Unidad Nacional, comprometido a promover y defender el derecho de nuestros niños, niñas y adolescentes, presentó el Programa Amor, [previously online] [cited February 6 2013]; http://www.elpueblopresidente.com/ACTUALIDAD/220908\_ programaamor.html?print.
- 73. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Observation concerning Minimum Age Convention, 1973 (No. 138) Nicaragua (ratification: 1981) Published: 2010; accessed February 4, 2013; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f?p=1000:11003:0::NO:::</u>.
- 74. U.S. Embassy- Managua. reporting, February 13, 2009.
- 75. ILO Committee of Experts. Individual Direct Request concerning Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention, 1999 (No. 182) Nicaragua (ratification: 2000) Submitted: 2010; accessed March 18, 2013; <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/ en/f?p=1000:11003:0::NO:::</u>.
- 76. Ministerio de Educación (MINED). Fortalecen Programa Amor para los más Chiquitos, [online] [cited March 16, 2014]; <u>http://www.mined.gob.ni/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=1120:programa-amor-paralos-mas-chquitos-se-fortalece-en-san-lorenzo&catid=46:abril&Itemid=29.</u>
- Pérez R., W. "Dicen NO al trabajo infantil." La Prensa, Managua, April 20, 2012; Ámbitos. <u>http://www.laprensa.com.ni/2012/04/20/ambito/98569-dicen-no-al-infantil</u>.
- Jarquín, L. "Algunos padres inciden en el índice de trabajo infantil." El Nuevo Diario, Managua, November 01, 2013; Nacionales. <u>http://www.elnuevodiario.</u> <u>com.ni/nacionales/300795</u>.
- United States Department of Labor. Nicaraguan coffee producer Isidro León-York awarded US Labor Department's Iqbal Masih Award for the Elimination of Child Labor. News Release. Washington, DC, U.S. Department of Labor; March 20, 2014. <u>http://www.dol.gov/opa/media/press/ilab/ILAB20140468.htm</u>.
- Baca Castellón, L. "Premio Iqbal Masih: No a la niñez en las cafetales." La Prensa, Managua, March 22, 2014; Activos. <u>http://www.laprensa.com.</u> <u>ni/2014/03/22/activos/187781</u>.
- 81. Government of Nicaragua. Nicaragua News. Managua; February 20, 2013.
- "Spain Helps Nicaragua Close the Biggest Garbage Dump in Latin America." Hispanically Speaking News, Chicago, February 19, 2013; Latino Daily News. <u>http://www.hispanicallyspeakingnews.com/latino-daily-news/ details/spain-helps-nicaragua-close-the-biggest-garbage-dump-in-latinamerica/22310/.</u>

# MODERATE ADVANCEMENT

- Manna Project International. *Community Overview*, Manna Project, [online] [cited June 11, 2013]; <u>http://mannaproject.org/nicaragua</u>.
- Ministerio de Educación (MINED). Inicia distribución de la Merienda Escolar 2014, [online] [cited March 14, 2014]; <u>http://www.mined.gob.ni/index.</u> php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=2639:inicia-distribucion-dela-merienda-escolar-2014&catid=37:noticias&Itemid=29.
- 85. Ministerio de Educación (MINED). Merienda Escolar contribuye a permanencia de estudiantes en la escuela, [online] [cited March 14, 2014]; <u>http://www.mined.gob.ni/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=2777</u> :estudiantes-matagalpinos-reciben-merienda-escolar&catid=44:noticiasfebrero&Itemid=29.
- 86. Ministerio de Trabajo (MITRAB). MITRAB recibe de la Organizacion Internacional del Trabajo-OIT Equipos y Herramientas de Trabajo para 72 Jóvenes de Jinotega y Masaya Ministerio de Trabajo (MITRAB), [online] January 30, 2013 [cited February 6, 2013]; http://www.mitrab.gob.ni/news/2013/enero-2013/ mitrab-recibe-de-la-organizacion-internacional-del-trabajo-oit-equipos-yherramientas-de-trabajo-para-72-jovenes-de-jinotega-y-masaya.
- Ministerio de Trabajo (MITRAB). 41 jóvenes jinoteganos son propietarias de sus negocios, luego de que el MITRAB les entregara herramientas de trabajo, MITRAB, [online] February 21, 2013 [cited March 13, 2014]; <u>http://www.mitrab.gob.ni/ news/2013/febrero-2013/41-jovenes-jinoteganos-son-propietarias-de-susnegocios-luego-de-que-el-mitrab-les-entregara-herramientas-de-trabajo.</u>
- Plan International. *Nicaragua: What we do*, Plan International, [online] 2012 [cited February 4, 2013]; <u>http://plan-international.org/where-we-work/</u> americas/nicaragua/what-we-do/what-we-do.